MINUTES OF THE 40th ORDINARY MEETING OF THE HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION
Thursday, 29th July 2004
Board Room, Commission Premises, Jervis House, Dublin 1
PRESENT
Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President)

Nuala Kelly

Michael Farrell

Clodach McGrory (by teleconference)
Tom O’Higgins

Fionnuala Ní Aoláin

Maureen Harding Clark

Gerard Quinn

William Binchy 

Mervyn Taylor

Olive Braiden

Suzanne Egan

Staff
Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)
Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Des Hogan (Senior Caseworker) Item 6 only
Liam Herrick (Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer) Item 7 only
Roisin Hennessy (Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer) Item 8 only

Apologies
Commissioners

Martin Collins

Katherine Zappone
Robert Daly
1.0        Minutes of the 39th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

1.1
The Minutes were approved without amendment.
2.0
Matters Arising from the Minutes
2.1
No matter arose.
3.0
Report of the Chief Executive
3.1
The Chief Executive presented her written report.

3.2
In relation to section 7 of the Report regarding casework, the Chief Executive indicated that the new proposal for the processing of requests for an enquiry and applications for assistance in connection with legal proceedings would be dealt with under item 6 of the agenda.   She also indicated that the approach from a firm of solicitors would be considered under the report of the Casework Committee.
3.3
In relation to section 13 of the Report, she suggested that the Minister’s reponse to the Commission’s section 24 report be put on the agenda for discussion at the next meeting of the Commission.   This was agreed.
3.4
In relation to section 19 of the Report regarding a request for conference funding from University College Dublin, it was agreed that, in the absence of clear criteria for the granting of such requests, the request would be refused. 
3.5
The Chief Executive reminded Commissioners that a draft of the Annual Report 2003 had been circulated to them for comment, and  asked that any further comments be sent to her as soon as possible.
3.6
She also reminded Commissioners that a proposed common position of the European NHRIs on the new European Human Rights Agency had been circulated to them on 23 July, and requested that they let her have any comments on the draft by 30 July.

3.7
She informed the meeting that the National Society of Human Rights, Saudi Arabia, had approached the Commission with a view to visiting it in 2005.
3.8
In relation to the production of a Commission video,  the Chief Executive drew Commissioners’ attention to an e-mail sent to them by the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer regarding filming on the afternoon of 30 September after the next plenary.
3.9
The Chief Executive indicated that she intended to submit a short article on the ECHR Act for publication in the September edition of the Law Society Gazette, as a precursor to the Commission’s joint conference with the Society on the Act.   This was approved. 
3.10
The Chief Executive proposed that the Commission engage the Institute of Public Administration to give a briefing to Commissioners on Corporate Governance.   This was agreed. 
3.11
The Chief Executive reviewed the implementation to date of the current Business Plan.
4.0       Matters for Mention by the President
4.1
It was agreed that the President and Chief Executive would participate in the 5th European National Institutions Meeting and the President also requested that two Commissioners also travel and that anyone who wished to should contact the President.
4.2
In relation to attendance at a forthcoming international conference of NHRIs in Seoul, the President indicated that he would reflect on whether the best interest of the Commission was served by attending.
4.3
The President distributed a biography and other material in relation to the recent visit by David Crane, the United Nations Special Prosecutor in Sierra Leone.
4.4
The President indicated he would be glad of any comments Commissioners might have in relation to the preparation of a foreword for the Annual Report 2003.

4.5
He also indicated that he would be in favour of an “Away Day” for Commissioners and sought Commissioners input. He would then revert to Plenary.

5.0
Reports from Committees
(i) Committee on the Administration of Justice
5.1
It was noted that the Private Secretary to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform had requested that the Commission submit its observations on the Nationality and Citizenship Bill before Friday, 16th July.  Whilst the Committee noted that it would not be possible for the observations to be completed by this date, it was the unanimous decision of the Committee to recommend that this matter be dealt with as a priority.  This matter arises again under item 7 of the agenda.
5.2
The Third Report of the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture (CPT) on their visit to Ireland in 2002 was discussed in detail.  This item reappears as a separate agenda item later.

5.3
In relation to the Commission’s draft observations on the additional Heads of the Criminal Justice Bill, it was noted that the Criminal Justice Bill had recently been published and that it would now be necessary to comment on the Bill itself.  The Committee would look at draft observations on the Bill as soon as they were ready.
5.4
The question of a request from the ICCL on policing was discussed.  It was noted that a file was still awaited from the ICCL and that when this file was received (if it was received), it would be dealt with by the Caseworkers.
5.5
It was also noted that the ICCL had briefed the press as to what the Commission was doing in relation to this matter, but that this information had not been accurate.  It was decided that the President would contact the ICCL to let them know that such publicity was not helpful in such matters, particularly when no decision had been made by the Commission.

(ii) Casework Committee

5.6
With regard to the future role of the Casework Committee, outstanding issues were referred from the June Plenary to a special meeting of the Casework Committee.  The Casework Committee met on 1st July. The subsequent meeting was positive and the proposed course of action was to be discussed under agenda item 6.The document on revised criteria, which has been circulated, was also to be taken under that item.  The President went on to thank the members of the Casework Committee for being helpful and constructive in coming to what he considered was a good compromise.  He also pointed out to members that the new system will be subject to a six month trial period.
5.7 
In relation to the request from a firm of solicitors that the Commission appear at the sentencing by a court of a minor the following day, the President indicated that he had taken the view that the Commission should not accede to the request.  In arriving at this view, he had taken the following considerations into account:
i. The timeframe for preparing a submission/affidavit is very short;

ii. The facts of the case are not known in detail and the human rights issues are not clear cut;

iii. The timeframe for briefing counsel and clarifying whether we would need to make a preliminary application seeking liberty to appear in advance of to-morrow’s hearing is very short;

iv. It will be difficult to secure and brief counsel for the last day of the Court term.

The President indicated that in light of the above he did not convene a special meeting of the Casework Committee and that the firm of solicitors had been  advised we would not appear. The President said that as the matter would more than likely be appealed, we would reserve our position on further participation.

It was noted that Michael Farrell took no part in discussions on the above matter.
(iii) Review Committee

5.8
Michael Farrell reported in the absence of the convenor that the Committee had met on the 26th of July. It was noted that the Committee affirmed the decision of the Casework Committee in relation to one urgent matter while adding two grounds of refusal. 

(iv) Racism Committee

5.9
Michael Farrell spoke to a draft further submission on the Draft National Action Plan Against Racism. He indicated that minor changes would be made thereto in light of discussions at the Racism Committee. It was agreed that, when finalised, the document would be sent to the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform and published with a press release when no longer confidential. It was noted that the Commission may make a further submission on the gender areas contained in the draft action plan.
5.10
It was the Committee’s view that November might be a better month for the next public consultation meeting in Cork than October, as originally envisaged. 
(v)
Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Committee
5.11
Gerard Quinn reported in the absence of the convenor

5.12
It was noted that the Committee had discussed the question of what aspects of the major study on economic, social and cultural rights would be researched internally and what aspects outsourced.
5.13
 It was also noted in relation to the proposed conference in November 2005, that a proposed conference programme had been drafted. 
(vi)
Research Committee
5.14
It was noted that Fionnuala Ní Aoláin has agreed to act as convenor of this Committee.


(vii)
Disability Committee

5.15
It was agreed that the membership of this Committee would comprise the following:

1.
Gerard Quinn (convenor)

2.
Katherine Zappone

3.
Olive Braiden

4.
William Binchy

5.
Maurice Manning


(viii)
Charter of Rights Sub-Committee of the Joint Committee
5.15
Nuala Kelly updated Commissioners on developments in relation to the Sub-Committee and spoke to the documents already circulated. It was noted that proposals from the Sub-Committee would come before the Joint Committee at its next meeting.


(iv)
Remuneration Committee

5.16
The President reported that this Committee, comprising himself, Tom O’Higgins and Olive Braiden had met to consider further the scheme of performance related remuneration which operates in the civil/public service at the level of Assistant Secretary and above. He informed the meeting that the Committee had decided to engage an outside consultant to assist with the format of such a scheme for the Chief Executive. He further informed the Commission that the Committee intended engaging the services of Eamon Drea of Hay Consultants.

5.17
The Chief Executive drew Commissioners’ attention to the fact that there are Department of Finance guidelines regarding the engagement of consultants in the public service and that where the cost of a consultancy exceeds certain thresholds, there should be a tendering process.
6.0
Processing of Requests Under Section 9(1)(b) and of Applications under Section 10 of the Human Rights Commission Act, 2000.


The Senior Caseworker joined the meeting for this item.
6.1
The President reported that the Casework Committee had met on the 1st of July and the proposals contained in the paper circulated in advance of today’s meeting were recommended by that Committee for adoption by plenary. This was agreed.
7.0 Irish Nationality and Citizenship Bill, 2004
The Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer jointed the meeting for this item.
7.1
It was noted that the Racism Committee had met, considered and made recommendations in relation to the above Bill. The President asked that Commissioners revert to him by the following Thursday at noon with any comments thereon and said that he would have the comments incorporated into the Commission’s observations on the Bill and then send them a revised version of the observations prior to transmitting them to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

8.0 Draft Observations on the Third Report of the European Committee on the Prevention of Torture Report on its Visit to Ireland in 2002
The Assistant Legislation and Policy Review Officer joined the meeting for this item.
8.1
It was agreed, after discussion, that Commissioner’s observations should be forwarded to the President by the following Thursday at noon and that he would have them incorporated into a revised document. Gerard Quinn noted that he wished the Disability Committee to have the opportunity to consider the document and revert. It was agreed that the document would be submitted to Government initially and further thought would then be given to subsequent publication.
9.0 Interim Report of the Morris Tribunal 
9.1
There ensued a short discussion on the recently published interim report.
10.0      M.O.R.E Project
10.1
Nuala Kelly spoke to the paper circulated at the meeting. It was agreed to proceed as outlined in that paper.
11.0      Reports from Meetings and Conferences
11.1
There were no reports.
12.0
Matters for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting 

(i)
Section 24 Report Response from Government

13.0
AOB

13.1
There being no further business, the meeting ended at 1.30 p.m. approximately. 
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